Chapel Hill Public Arts Commission
Meeting Summary
August 12, 2009
Present:  Jerry Bolas, Chair; Debbie Hepp, Vice-Chair; Enid Handler; Carter Hubbard; Amanda Miller; Pam Pease; Steve Wright, Public Art Coordinator; Jeff York, Public Art Administrator
Absent:  Maria Lopez-Ibanez; Megan McGuire; Scott Radway; Banu Valladares
I.
Call to Order

Bolas called the meeting to order at 5:35 pm.
II.
Loeb Fellow Program Report and Review of Materials Sent to the Consultants
York reported that Kathleen Fox has been unreachable and so no new information on her plans for the program are available.  Upon contract with Fox, York will email her thoughts on the program to the Commission and will call a meeting of the Loeb Program Committee to begin planning for the event.  York reviewed the documents to be provided to the Fellows as background material and highlighted the importance of completing the Contextual Plan in some adjusted form.  Bolas suggested the Commission devote a substantial portion of an upcoming meeting to the main issues of the Contextual Plan; Commissioners requested the discussion be held at the September CHPAC meeting.  York said the 17 downtown organizations that contributed to the Marketing Chapel Hill’s and the University’s Cultural Assets Listening Sessions document will be invited to the Loeb event on November 6, and that a subcommittee of these groups is working on downtown wayfinding project involving street signs and web-based wayfinding. 
III. Carolina North Commission Letter Update
Bolas sent a letter of thanks to Town Council and the Mayor for their work on including public art in the Carolina North Development Agreement.  Bolas will send a copy of this letter to the CHPAC, and will also write letters of thanks to Town staff and UNC representatives engaged in the project.
IV.
Approval of Minutes of July, 2009
The July, 2009 minutes were unanimously approved.
V.
Public Art Administrator’s Report
Parks Transition Update:  Another $15,000 has been added to this year’s Public Arts Office operating budget, bringing the total budget (excluding personnel) to $50,000.  Most of these new funds are budgeted for Professional Services.  York reviewed the operating budget and reported that $30 million dollars in Parks and Recreation bond funds are expected in upcoming years, and that the attendant Percent For Art should provide substantial opportunities.  Pease noted that the school residency budget line should be increased by $50 to match the amount in the artist’s contract.
New Michael Brown Mural at the Visitors Bureau:  Wright showed photographs of the recently completed murals completed by Michael Brown at the Chapel Hill Orange County Visitors Bureau parking lot.  Brown’s murals feature large dogwood blossoms.

Community Art Project 2009-2010 Update:  Two separate projects are in development for this fiscal year.  York said the first is a collaboration with Hidden Voices, the North Carolina Humanities Council, the Orange County Arts Commission and the NC State University New Media Lab called Home Is Not One Story.  The Public Arts component of this collaboration will be a presentation of stories artistically interpreted by supervised graduate students from the New Media Lab.  Commissioners suggested the project involve local public schools and various shelters.  Miller said the second Community Art Project being developed by herself, Hubbard and Lopez-Ibanez was still in the brainstorming stage, but potential subjects / groups for collaboration include the Latino immigrant population, the Northside community, and the Varsity Theatre.  Ideas for this second project may be submitted to Miller; the group hopes to have the project’s focus determined by September.
Community Art Project 2008-2009:  Our Stories, In Focus will next be displayed at the Chapel Hill Museum.  The opening reception is scheduled for August 27th at 6 pm.

Festifall:  York, Wright, Hubbard and Miller are working with the Festivals and Community Celebrations Division of Parks and Recreation to improve the artistic quality of the exhibiting artists and entertainment for the upcoming Festifall street fair, October 4th.  Of the 88 artist applications, 71 have been accepted.  York said that immediately after this coming Festifall planning will begin to more radically change the event for 2010.
Greenways Signage:  York reported that he and the Friends of the Greenways applied for a $5,000 Greenways signage grant from Eastman Kodak.
VI.
Public Art Survey Brainstorming
At a Town booth during Festifall the public will be asked to complete a survey about Town services, and the Public Arts Office may include five questions.  York must submit the five questions by August 15th and asked the Commission for suggestions of what kinds of questions could be asked.  The following questions were suggested:

· What would improve your [aesthetic / artistic] experience of Chapel Hill?
· What arts can we bring to you?

· What Chapel Hill Public Arts Commission projects are you familiar with?

· Rank the importance of the following pieces of public art in Chapel Hill

· Where do you find out about arts activities?

· What cultural arts projects would you like to see the Town produce?

VII.
Percent For Art Project Updates
Greenways Prototype Project:  York discussed Frega’s July 25th public presentation of design ideas at Umstead Park and photos were shown.  The Public Art Review Committee for this project will meet September 25th to review Frega’s preliminary design.
Community Center Retaining Wall:  Wright showed images of his & York’s visit to the Precast Solutions yard to see the wall at 100% Fabrication.  The project’s Public Art Review Committee is expected to approve this phase by Friday, August 24th.  Planning is underway for the installation of the wall in September. 
VIII.
CHPAC Committee Meeting Process
Bolas said all meetings of the Arts Commission and its sub- and ad hoc committees must be publically announced through the Town 48 hours in advance of the meeting to be in compliance with state law.  Committee Chairs calling meetings should notify Wright or York 72 hours prior to the meeting to allow time for Town approval of the notice.  York added that meetings do not need notice if no decisions are to be made.  It was noted that meetings held at a regular time require significantly less work to announce and are easier to organize.  Minutes are not required for sub- and ad hoc committees if a report is made at the monthly CHPAC meeting.  Chairs who anticipate making a substantial report at Commission meeting are asked to notify the Executive Committee one week prior to the CHPAC meeting so that time can be allotted in the CHPAC agenda.
X.
Reports from Other Programs
Artists@Work:  Pease said that Donovan Zimmerman of Paperhand Puppet and the Smith Middle School art instructor have brainstormed folk tales that could be used for the fall project.  The Committee will meet with Donovan once Paperhand Puppet has finished its summer performances at the Forest Theatre.  York added that the project contract has been signed and awaits proof of insurance from the artist, and that the Carrboro Chapel Hill City School system now requires a background check on those leading projects at school.
Exhibitions and Sculpture Visions:  Wright reported that 104 artists have applied to the 2009-2010 Juried Exhibitions Series, 83 from North Carolina and 21 from out-of-state.  The jury will meet to make selections on August 20th, and includes Radway and Lopez-Ibanez representing the Commission.  The call for the 2009-2010 Sculpture Visions Exhibition closes August 31st and six sculptures will be selected by a jury to be installed during the first half of October.
Public Art in Private Development:  York and Radway are working on public art language for inclusion in Town development guidelines.  A draft will be circulated to the Arts Commission, the Community Design Commission and the Planning Department for input.
XI.
Other Announcements

Hepp announced that a map of recommended signal boxes for the Signal Box Percent For Art Project was ready and that she and Scott recommend that a single artist be selected to work on all ten boxes.
Hubbard announced that the Made in the U.S.A. exhibit she is organizing has received numerous applications, including one from Community Center Wall artist David Finn.
Bolas said the Commission retreat would not occur until mid-January so that it could be informed by the November Loeb event.

Wright announced that McGuire was getting married this week in New York.

XII.
Adjournment
The meeting was adjourned at 7 pm.
